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As my administration gets underway, I remain committed to my 
campaign pledge to establish a Tribal Affairs Office and a 
Director’s position in my office to focus solely on tribal issues.  

This commitment to creating a Tribal Affairs Office within an 
Oregon Governor’s Office will be historic for Tribes, the State, 
and my office.  I recognize the importance of enhancing and 
properly conducting true consultation. While we as sovereign 
governments share some challenges, we also have so many 
opportunities. Whether challenges or opportunities, we can 
work as partners for the betterment of all our peoples.

Governor Tina Kotek

Letter to Tribal Chairs

March 7, 2023 
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• First compact signed in 1992 with the Cow Creek
• One casino per tribe on reservation land policy
• 1992 the Siletz applied to the Department of Interior 

and Bureau of Indian Affairs to take land in Salem 
into trust for the purpose of Class III gaming
• Two part determinations

• That it would benefit the tribe and not be 
detrimental to the community

• That the Governor concurs
• Governor Roberts did not concur and U.S. 

Federal Courts upheld the Governor’s 
concurrence requirement

Governor Barbara Roberts
January 1991 to January 1995



• Governor Kitzhaber expanded the scope 
of gaming (types and numbers of games 
allowed) 

• He maintained the one casino per tribe of 
reservation land policy

Governor John A. Kitzhaber
January 1995 to January 2003



oMaintained the one casino per tribe on 

reservation land policy

oHe did state his willingness to concur on a 

Warm Spring application to DOI – BIA to 

take land in Cascade Locks into trust for 

purposes of Class III gaming

▪ The DOI and BIA did not make the first 

part of it two part determinations during 

Governor Kulongoski’s administration

Governor Theodore R. Kulongoski
January 2003 to January 2011



• When Governor Kitzhaber was 

elected for his third term, he 

made it clear that he maintained 

the one casino per tribe on 

reservation land policy 

• The Warm Spring - Cascade 

Locks application processed 

ended

Governor John A. Kitzhaber
January 2011 to February 2015



oMaintained the one casino per 

tribe on reservation land 

policy

oShe did communicate to tribes 

a willingness to consider other 

options but only if all tribes 

agreed on how to change that 

policy

oNo changes were made

Governor Kate Brown
February 2015 to January 2023



oWhile Speaker, on the campaign trail, and 

now as Governor, Governor Kotek has made 

it clear in her conversations with tribes and 

others that she does not favor the expansion of 

gaming

o From the March 16th Cow Creek and Grand 

Ronde letter, it correctly cited the October 

2022 campaign statement that Governor 

Kotek would like to maintain the status quo 

from past Governors of “one casino per tribe 

on reservation land.”

Governor Tina Kotek
January 2023 -


